REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             Monday 16th March 2015
Present:
Mr D Walker (Chair) Mr R Beeby (Vice Chair)
Mrs J Taylor    
Mrs N Dalton



Mr J Santoro
Mr D Bunker
In attendance:
Mrs A Gardam (Clerk) County Councillor Mr A Brown, Mr Tim Dring and 6 members of the Public
1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were recorded from Mrs Annalise Lovett, and Miss L Lantz.
2. Remembrance

The Chair asked that as is our custom, all attendees stand for a few moments to remember those in the Parish who had died since the last meeting in March 2014. 
3. Presentation by Mr Tim Dring from Better Broadband
Mr Tim Dring brought the Council up to date on the installation of Superfast Broadband in the village.
4. Minutes 

The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 17th March 2014 were approved and signed by Cllr Richard Beeby as a true and correct record.  
5. Matters Arising from the Minutes
None.

6. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Administration – a total of 8 full council meetings have been held and a total of 12 planning applications have been dealt with in 2014/15.
Stanford Hall - we had a full site visit to Stamford Hall and continue to be updated on progress by the development team.  
Speeding Vehicles - the police are continuing to monitor speeds of vehicles entering and leaving the village with great success. We also have a new village entrance sign defining the boundary of the village. Thank you to Cllr Andrew Brown for funding this project.

Cotes Development – the Cotes development of 975 houses has gone to appeal and Cllr Walker urged Cllrs to send in their comments to the clerk for submission by 18th March.
Allotments - there are ongoing issues with the allotments which need to be addressed at future meetings.
Thanks
Finally, thanks are due to Nottinghamshire County Cllr. Mr Andrew Brown and Borough Cllr. Mr Reg Adair for their help and support with a number of items over the year. Also to the Clerk to the Parish Council Mrs Alice Gardam and last but not least , thanks to all the members of the Parish Council, Joe Santoro, Annalise Lovett ,Nikki Dalton, Joanne Taylor, David Bunker and Richard Beeby.
7. Report for 2013/14 from County Councillor Mr A Brown
Cllr Brown reported that the community development fund had funded 23 projects within the division including the purchase of a village sign and kitchen equipment for the Village Hall. Tests have been carried out for the planned road works at the Rempstone Road crossroads. The estimated cost of the works is £100,000 but it has not appeared in the budget yet so it is not possible to say when the works will be carried out. Cllr Brown presented a petition signed by 160 residents regarding the filter lanes at the A6006 crossroads. This was however rejected but Cllr Brown would like to challenge the Council’s decision. Similarly the issue regarding HGV’s mounting the kerbs was dismissed but Cllr Brown will also be challenging this. Finally Cllr Brown thanked the Councillors and the Clerk for their continued support.
8. Report for 2013/14 from Borough Councillor Mr R Adair
Cllr Adair was unable to attend. 
9. Report from the Village Hall Management Committee 2014/15 - Mrs J Schober, Chair.
Introduction - This report reflects the work undertaken during the fourth year of operation since the hall opened in March 2011. 

Village Hall Management

1. Committee membership - The Village Hall Committee has seen some changes to the membership this year. Mr Joe Santoro resigned from the Committee in September 2014 but continues to support us when we have maintenance issues.  Mrs Jane Read joined the Committee in October 2014 and just this month, Mrs Caroline Gower has also joined us. The key focus of our work during the year has been to manage events that appeal to village residents and to meet the outcomes as agreed with the Big Lottery. These relate to safety management, and targets relating to attendance, events management, networking, hire, energy use and recycling. 

2. Usage - Over the last 12 months I am pleased to report a consistent pattern of usage. We have seen a 64% increase in bookings from 129 in 2013/14 to 212 last year and a 38% increase in footfall from 3420 in 2013/14 to 4703 in the last year.  

These figures reflect a general increase in private bookings, the continuation of the weekly yoga and Pilates classes, very well attended VH events and increasing numbers who attend the monthly coffee mornings.  

3.Role Agreements - This increase in usage has resulted in a significant increase in the work associated with bookings, invoicing, account management and caretaking. Also there has been increasing work associated with Barbara Mee’s caretaking role, hall cleaning and the need to maintain the cosmetic appearance of the hall. As a result we now have two role agreements in place, one for cleaning, one for caretaking which clarify the roles and responsibilities for each. We now have a self-employed cleaner who has made a very positive contribution to the maintenance of the hall.  

4. Maintenance Contracts  - Safety management is a key priority and annual maintenance contracts are now in place to cover all the main systems including electrical checks for fire alarms and fire safety appliances, PAT testing, heating and air conditioning systems.  

We continue to advertise our activities through local networks, the Village website, email and door drops. We had an advert in Compass but no bookings resulted from this so this was cancelled this year. The Village Hall Brochure is now available to promote the hall and its facilities.                   

The hire and booking systems are well established. There have been no significant increases in hire charges for the third year in succession and we have continued with the lower hire rates for village residents. 

5. Training – Three members of the Committee have completed training in First Aid and Food Hygiene. 

6. Grants - We have applied for and won two grants to improve our facilities further. The East Midlands Community Fund  awarded us £600 with which we purchased  a steam cleaner, ice maker, traffic cones, recycling bins and a soup kettle. A second smaller sponsorship grant allowed us to purchase more crockery, cutlery and wine glasses to meet recent requirements relating to The Licencing Act. We also have money available from this grant for the purchase of 2 banners which will be used to advertise the forthcoming plant sale in May and the Village Show in September. 

7. Accountability - We report to the Board of Trustees, Chaired by Mr M Hunter. We continue to be monitored by Big Lottery who will send the next post grant monitoring questionnaire in January 2016 and then five years later in 2021. 

B. Village Hall Activities - Village hall activities fall into a range of categories, those initiated and managed by the Committee, those that are combined fund raisers with the Church Social Committee, external hirers and events either regular or single sessions, for the benefit of local residents. 

For the second year, The VH committee has co-ordinated three shows, through the Village Ventures scheme which facilitates subsidised entertainment.   We will be reviewing shows for next year in April. 

In addition, The VH Committee co-ordinated the annual Quiz night, Spring Fair, two Bingo/Fish & Chip suppers, two film events for children including one that corresponded with Halloween, the Children’s party and the French evening. 

The combined events this year included the Frock Swap, the produce Show, the Village Lunch, the Christmas songs that raised over £300 for the NSPCC and the recent Antiques event. 

The monthly coffee mornings led by Lesley Jebson continue to be successful with numbers increasing month on month.  Gloria Kenney continues to organise the Jigsaw club on those mornings. 

The regular Yoga and Pilates classes have gone from strength to strength as numbers have steadily grown during the year.  A second training session for the village defibrillator was held in April.

C. Costs and maintenance -                                                                                                                                           The running costs for the hall total more than £5000 per annum. This includes insurance, essential maintenance and safety contracts, licences, cleaning, decoration, caretaking, consumables, and phone, stationary and advertising. Maintenance costs this year have also included £200 for decoration and £110 for the replacement of the outside light. The standing order for electricity has been reduced from £90 to £65/month The VH Committee continues to pay for the Children’s Christmas party.                                                                                                                                                   The accounts are buoyant, we have covered our costs and we have achieved the expected surplus to the end of 2014. The accounts for the year to end of March are being completed.

D. Future planning -  It continues to be our strategy to ensure that the use of this hall has wide appeal, is accessible and offers a quality environment. We continue to promote our activities to village residents and to encourage regular users.

To conclude, I would like to express my thanks to the members of the Village Hall Committee who have supported me and all our work this year. Once again, they have given generously of their time and efforts. Annalise Lovett presents the accounts every quarter and Barbara continues to manage the bookings and many day to day issues in her tireless way and Gaynor coordinates a highly successful children’s party at Christmas,  my thanks go to them.   I would also like to thank Mike Hunter and the Board of Trustees for their support, and Nathan Moore for continuing to be on call for IT issues. Thanks go to Nicki Dalton for continuing to manage the website, for co-ordinating the design and production of the brochure and liaising with George Henfrey who manages the content of the website. Thanks also go to Lesley Jebson and Gloria Kenney and their team for continuing to support the coffee mornings, Paul Schober, our resident Quiz master and Joe Santoro for all his help over the years and his willingness to continue to support us. 

Finally, I would like to thank all those who have supported our events, donated prizes, cooked and continue to help in any way with or at events. We hope this year will be as productive and enjoyable as the last. 

10. Report from the Parochial Church Council

Cllr Mrs Nicki Dalton reported on behalf of the Church.
The Parish Church, as part of the East Leake Benefice, continues to hold regular services for worship in the Parish. Services are held on a weekly basis except for the first Sunday in the month and the fifth Sunday when this arises when the Service is rotated around the Benefice. This pattern does however sometimes change during the main holiday period to accommodate the availability of staff. The Church is as always available for weddings, christenings and funerals within the Parish. Rev’d Tim Parker has now been priest-in-charge for over a year and we continue to see a steady attendance in congregation since he has arrived. The PCC are currently discussing mission opportunities to help increase both regular attendance, and our connection to the village. The fabric of the Church is generally in good repair, although there is some plaster which has to be repaired due to the ingress of damp and the lighting needs to be replaced.  The main lighting which is over 50 years old is now obsolete as the large bulbs which are used are no longer available.  The Parochial Church Council is now considering appropriate replacements. The Church does currently have an Electrical Safety Certificate, although when this was issued a warning was given that it was unlikely that the wiring would pass again which means a total rewiring will be necessary. We have a team of bell-ringers from the Benefice who ring for most Sunday Services and on special occasions such as the Queen’s Jubilee last year. They are always happy to welcome new ringers, either experienced or anyone wishing to be trained. They meet for practice on a Wednesday evening. Every effort is made to maintain the Churchyard throughout the summer with the grass being mowed and the area generally being kept tidy. The Church Council is very grateful for all the help received and in particular for the grant from the Parish Council of £300 which helps defray the costs. This raised from £250 in the previous year, and the church is very grateful for this raise. The planning of the re-wiring and new lighting system was also discussed and quotations obtained. It is expected that this work will be completed in 2015 subject to obtaining the necessary faculty. The PCC undertook a Promise Programme during the year which was a resounding success.  This was launched at the Harvest Supper with the follow up Service being the Harvest Thanksgiving Service on the following Sunday and a target of £12,000 was set. We are happy to report that just over £14,000 was achieved and delighted that 15 new donors have agreed to support the Church. We are very happy to report an improvement in the finances of the Church during 2014. After several years of deficits we are able to report a surplus on unrestricted funds of £1,578. There was a slight increase in regular gift aid giving from, but the promise programme came too late in the year to have any significant effect on the figure.
11. Report from the Neighbourhood Watch  
Crime Figures 2013/14 - Cllr J Santoro reported that in the last year since March 2014 there have been 4 crimes in Rempstone down from 6 last year. The police continue to tackle speeding vehicles in the village.
Village CCTV – the CCTV is almost fully functional. Cllr Santoro is still waiting for the 2nd camera to be fitted on Wysall Lane.
12. 
Accounts for 2014/15, Risk Assessment and the Budget and Precept for 2015/16
The clerk presented the bank reconciliation up until February 28th 2015. The balance stands at £10,837.24. There are still payments totalling £450.43 to come out in March resulting in a carry-over of approximately £10,400 into 2015/16. This has allowed the precept to stay at £4,900 for 2015/16.

The Parish Council will need to appoint a new internal auditor as Mr Ian Fraser has retired.

The risk assessment was presented and approved.

Cheques for Feb Mar Approval/Signing

	Date
	Chq no.
	Reason
	 Payee
	Amt

	16.1.2015
	DD
	BT Broadband
	BT
	£99.00

	16.2.2015
	100034
	PAYE
	Autela
	£63.00

	16.2.2015
	100035
	NALC
	NALC
	£83.11

	10.3.2015
	100036
	PAYE
	Autela
	£27.00

	10.3.15
	100037
	Clerk's Feb wages
	Alice Gardam
	£162.52

	25.3.2015
	100038
	Clerk's March wages
	Alice Gardam
	£162.52

	 
	100039
	VOID
	 
	 

	24.3.2015
	100040
	Website admin
	Mrs D Henfrey
	£10.00

	24.3.2105
	100041
	Anuual Parish tea/coffee
	Mrs J Schober
	£5.28

	 
	 
	 
	 
	£612.43


13. Open Discussion Time 
Cllr Bunker reported that he has spoken to the owners of the B and B and they will warn their residents not to park on the A6006.
A parishioner asked if the speed activated sign could be fixed. This has been reported but AG will chase it.
Cllr Dalton asked if there was a possibility of buying another sign for the other entrances to the village.

14. 
A.O.B.
None
15. Date of Next Meeting:  Annual Parish Council Meeting:
 Tuesday 12th May 2015 at 7.30 pm.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 21:17.

Chairman ________________________

Date ____________________________

